
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

February 22, 2017
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
John S. Fabian, President, R- Steubenville Twp.
Jon Sperry, A-Stratton



Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  

Mayor Ty Lollini, A-Tiltonsville


Township





Mike Roth, R-Tiltonsville
David Mitchell, Secretary R-Irondale


Brad Degenkolb, Wintersville
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County     

Matt Goolie, A-Yorkville
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County

 
Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township

David Snelting, R-Steubenville



Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto




Rick Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
Mayor George Hopkins, R-Adena



Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township


Mayor Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz



William Stewart, R-Springfield Township

Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Darla Pletcher, A-Bloomingdale





Kelly Bauknecht, R-Dillonvale



STAFF

Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



Martin Sohovich, Director

Mayor Ed Fithen, A-Mingo




Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant


Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



GUEST

Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Kay Hilderbrand - Amsterdam




Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Terry Bell- JCTA
Mayor Diane Holcombe, R-Smithfield





OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF January 25, 2017 MEETING








A motion was made by Dorothy Blaner, Toronto to accept the minutes of the January 25, 2017 meeting; seconded by Jon Sperry, Stratton; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


President Fabian stated that there were no communications at the current time. 

 DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Martin Sohovich

Like I mentioned at last month’s meeting, my approach is to give you a presentation and something you can take along with you. We are here to inform where we are going, what has been 
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accomplished, and a sense of direction for our commission. I am going to talk a little about housekeeping and give you some updates, talk further about progress on the land bank for the month to give you a sense of direction of where we are going there. We are taking a look at the abandoned gas station clean up grant program. I am doing some exploratory review to see if we can qualify some sites there in Jefferson County and finally the update for CDBG for this year and into next year. 


  First up is housekeeping. We still have about 9 jurisdictions that have not paid their dues. Please get that in so we can also provide an update to our membership directory. If there are any annexations, reminder to make sure you submit that to us. Every year to the US Census we do the boundary annexation survey (BAS). This year we had one submitted by Toronto. Those are due every year by March 1st. 

On the 16th of February the state came in to monitor our CDBG projects from last year and the findings were acceptable. There were no significant findings. This means we had complete records, we were able to answer any questions, and anything outstanding was resolved within the prescribed period of time.  


As you probably also read in the newspaper, the Brilliant Water and Sewer Project, the County Commissioners have approved their application for CDBG and we are in the process of reviewing that with the other grant organizations that are involved.  I will have a better sense of that project by the end of the week to early next week. 

In the context of our current year projects; the Irondale Community Building as well as Wayne Township, the repaving project. I am working right now to finalize the bid specs. Clay Merrin out of the engineers office will have our bid specs for Wayne Township by Friday and right now Jeff Oinenen is woking on the other project and we should have something in the next week or two. So, I am making progress there. 

Also this month we put out a request for a housing specialist. As I mentioned to you in the last meeting our contractor for the land bank for housing is going away at the end of next demolition round. We are looking to bring that function in house. We did put an ad out in the paper as well as on Indeed website. We are getting some responses and we are looking at some candidates to bring in for that position. 


Land bank- First we call this the NIP round 2017 round 3 round is the last of the existing pipeline that I inherited in January. We have six demolitions for demolition: 1 in Empire, 1 in Cross Creek Township, 2 in Steubenville Township, and 2 in Warren Township (error should be Wells Township). The bids are due tomorrow; as we are looking to move forward on that next month. We also put out an RFP for engineering services as a backup for what is required for our demolition work under the NIP funding again under land bank. The RFP responses are due February 28th. Website for the land bank; we are looking at another county’s website to see if we can replicate that at a low cost. 


At the bottom, I wanted to give you an update on lot transfers. When the land bank acquires the property, demolishes the building, it creates a lot. Our intention is to move that into again productive use. In some cases we sell it to the person who owns the lot next to it under the side lot program. So, I wanted to give you a sense of what we have done so far. Up to this point in time we have moved 4 of the NIP demolition properties into other hands. We have also moved some other lots I call it our ability to facilitate lot transfers. Pending we have another 5 in the NIP category and 4 others. As you would expect with 30 something properties that we have acquired over a course of time, we still have a significant back log. My hope is that by having a website, we will be able to more effectively market those parcels. 

As I mentioned at the last meeting there is an extensive amount of work that is required by the prosecutor’s office, the assessor’s office, our administration here at RPC for the land bank, and support out of BHJ: Mike Paprocki. I want to give you a sense of how much is required to get properties potentially on the list for demolition under the NIP program. On the right, I have what I call the pre-acquisition check list. We go through all of these steps to qualify a property. Is it tax foreclosed? Is it a 
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residential property of 4 units or a single family home? Is it in a targeted area that meets our requirements? Did it pass the preliminary title search? Other than tax liens, was there anything else owed on the property? Then we do a physical inspection of the property. We want to make sure that there is nothing unique that could cost a significant amount of money to potentially demolish. So, one of the changes that we made in the last month is to physically look at each property before we recommend it for purchase by the land bank. We also do a detailed title search. Just making sure there are no other liens that were missed in the preliminary title search. We also do what is called an asbestos survey. Looking for any unique issues mitigating that property that would have a high cost. Then we look at it over all if it is within the budget guideline which is a maximum of $25,000 for any demolition currently. Based on all of that we then recommend a property for acquisition to the Board. 

Right now in terms of candidates, we are looking to do a South demolition round. Currently we are looking at properties from Adena to Yorkville. In the North and Central we are going to combine to do another round of demolitions. In the North we have properties in Amsterdam, Irondale, and Toronto and in the Central area we have Mingo and Steubenville Township and in Steubenville. We are looking to do at least another 20 demolitions in 2017. 


At the bottom I have real world challengers; where we find the importance of physical inspections. In some cases where a property is tax foreclosed, it is not abandoned. People are still living there. Right now we are what I call the folks involved in evicting people. We are also finding properties that although have been tax foreclosed, they are not dilapidated. They have potential for rehab. So we are looking for cases instead of demolishing where we can look to move that to a new owner and reach an agreement with them. We also have cases where some of the demolitions that we can do are in very difficult areas to access. Either crossing culverts, tucked into bottoms of hills and the cost to get the equipment in there is either expensive or prohibited. Again the importance of doing inspections. And finally I call unique property conditions. We had a case down in Rayland that had a well in the basement or a spring? Mike Paprocki: Dillonvale there is possibly a spring under the building. So sometimes you find things that would make it difficult for us to demolish it within the budgets that we have. Again our objective here is county wide program. Our goal is to spread the wealth. And that is exactly what we are intending to do with these next rounds of demolitions. 


Moving over to the abandoned gas station grant program; this is a state funded program. $20 million is the initial budget. Two lines of grants one is called a fast track assessment where the cost is relatively easy to again extract the buried tanks etc. funding up to $100,000 and you can apply anytime for them. There is also a more substantial clean-up grant for the larger gas station areas and those funds are up to half a million dollars but there are set submission deadlines. The next one is the end of February. We do not have any in that category at this point in time. To qualify the abandoned gas station has to be an existing what is called a BUSTR Class C site and if it is not, the ability to gain that classification via the State of Ohio. You also have to confirm that there was a release of gasoline at that site and the emphasis on this is the redevelopment program for areas set for redevelopment or have significant environmental or community impact by doing the project. 

Currently on the list of BUSTR C sites are a couple in Bergholz, one in Knoxville, in Mingo, 500 Commercial, and in Toronto on 4th Street. Right now what I am doing is exploring to see if we can get some properties into the system. So, I am actually looking at an additional property called 994 Lincoln Ave in Steubenville. In this case, the Brownfield assessments: Phase I and Phase II have been completed for that site. There is definitely from those reports evidence of a release, high levels of benzene in the ground based also on the last step we have to do now is providing a last date of service. We are going to submit that as a potential candidate for a fast track application. I bring this up because again there are programs available through the state that we qualify in Jefferson County. If you have other abandoned gas stations in your communities, particularly by removing them would open it up for re-development. Please let me know. I am taking this first test case as a model. 
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The most significant part of this presentation tonight is fundamental changes to the state’s Community Development Block Grant program. Starting this year, the program is now in a biennial cycle in which half of the counties jurisdictions on the list are eligible for plan year 2017. The other half fall into 2018. Jefferson County falls into plan year 2018; which means that there will be no allocation grants for the county this plan year. I have been informed through the state that funding will be available to us for plan year 2018 and that funding will be approximately double what it has been this point and time. So we are looking at funding in the excess of $250,000 for next year. Based on that change also, we cannot apply for any of the Neighborhood or Community Revitalization projects this year. Again it is slated to whatever jurisdictions are in plan year 2017 but we can submit for plan year 2018. Also the only other difference for this year is that we can still apply for critical infrastructure grants and the state informed us that any point in time we can have two grants in this area. At this point in time we have none. So, we can submit two applications. If one is approved, then we can submit additional applications next year. The maximum is two. Also part of critical infrastructure are water and sewer projects with a maximum budget of $600,000. Again the grant cap for this is $300,000. 

The state also informed us; I call it evaluation criteria, as we talked last month the emphasis was heavy on leverage. The state realized that since CDBG is oriented around LMI areas, then the issue of leverage seemed to be condescending and contradicting. So, with less emphasis on leverage, there will be a higher evaluation emphasis on project impact for the community and also looking to make sure that projects are submitted are in line with a strategic plan that the communities are submitting under CDIS program. 


Overall here is our schedule this year for submissions. We will have our public notice rounds, 1st and 2nd as indicated. We are going to have training at our next meeting on updates to CDIS. Tabatha and I will be going to Columbus for the training for the CDBG in April. Any applications for critical infrastructure as well as the corresponding CDIS updates are to be submitted to our office by April 21st. We will be evaluating them. The executive board as well as the County engineer and County water departments will be evaluating them the week of April 26th. Then we go through the 2nd public notice round and then submission of applications deadline of June 1st. 

Brandon: CDIS is this something new or has it been around? 


Martin: No it has been around. It is really the overall plan for my community to do project and things you have on your strategic plan. There are short descriptions. 


Brandon: Does this fall into the Land Use Plan or something like that? 


Martin: No. It Is purely on the area of different infrastructure, community redevelopment, neighborhood revitalization types of projects. So, again it is going to be a significant change as you all know we have had a yearly allocation from the state. Now we are going to have what I call feast or famine. Given the projected budgets, instead of doing two to three projects we are going to be able to do probably five. From our office we are going to be very busy. At this point you do have opportunities in the critical infrastructure area, please move those forward. If you have other projects that you are looking at, please continue to work on them and get prepared for the next plan year. 


Mayor Diane Holcombe(Village of Smithfield): I have one question if we could go back to the land bank. If you had houses torn down in your town for like two years in a row, then you are going to the other towns now to spread it around or how does that work? 


Martin: Yes. That is the intention for the rest of this year. Next year we will be looking for more strategic areas where we can help the redevelopment of an entire neighborhood or areas for community re-development where we can begin maximizing the value of that jurisdiction. But all jurisdictions will remain on the list and again we will continue to make the best use of the money. One of the reasons I made this one of the emphasis is that the accordance of a pipeline and spending the funds that we have. This is a use it or lose it. We have until the spring of 2019 to spend this money. We have to aggressively evaluate and look for good properties. Evaluate them and get them into the land bank and do what we 
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need to do. We are again spreading the wealth this year and in 2018 we looked at what we have available in terms of properties. And again my goal is to this year based on the 13 that have been completed or are in the process, we are going to do another 20 this year to total 33-35. Then next year we want to do 40. And then we will look at plan year 2019. 

Mayor Holcombe: I just wondered because we had received a list of properties to look at and I didn’t know if they were still on the list. I don’t see Smithfield on your list


Martin: they are still on the list. We are running into properties that are for rehab. In other words, it would be a shame to demolish them. They are solid houses and the only question is how much would it take to bring them up to code. We are also running into properties that are occupied. Some that should be demolished. That’s not my call there. It is up to the jurisdictions on what they want to do. 

Mayor Holcombe. One on our list is already an empty lot. Another one, I think is occupied. 


Martin: Again that is why the process has to be different steps to make sure we physically look at everything before we possibly acquire it. 


Mike Paprocki: Just to add on that some of the challenges we are looking at are IRS liens. We are looking at properties that are delinquent, but may have up to $200-$250 thousand in IRS liens. We are also looking at properties that have mortgages, $70-$75,000 mortgages, $30-$35,000 mortgages. Some of them are trailers were they had taken the wheels off and put them on a foundation that still had a $40-$45,000 mortgage. So, until we find the process to get those mortgages resolved, we can’t touch some of these. Some properties that have been submitted to us; they keep paying their property taxes. If they keep paying their property taxes then our hands are tied on that. The IRS liens, we pretty much have to stay away from that. There is some nice property out there that we can work with, but when they have such liens like this. There is one in the Yorkville, Tiltsonsville area. A nice piece of property there, it’s a big lot, but it has an IRS lien. 

Martin: The other properties that we have looked at so far are on the surface pure tax foreclosures where there are no significant issues for the land bank to acquire them. We also do detailed title searches and find mortgages and other liens that didn’t surface in the other title search. So, again that is why we take different steps. We are finding it is sometimes difficult to find who holds the lien and we are finding as you can well imagine different levels of cooperation to release those liens. In some cases there is not a lot there. The thing about it is that we have a significant list from the assessor’s office that gave us a lot of candidates to work with. Once we go through those we will have to go up what I call the chain in terms of more difficult properties to try to acquisition. 


Dan Cermak(Smithfield Twp.): When you have an IRS lien or something like that on a piece of property, I don’t understand why the IRS or whoever doesn’t release them. They aren’t going to get their money. Same way with banks, there is a $40,000 lien on it and the house is dilapidated, they aren’t going to get $40.000 out of it. 


Martin: You are absolutely right. But some of the banks want us to pay off the mortgage. We are developing alliances with the local banks trying to work through those. But someone like the bank of America it is difficult enough to try to track down who to talk to. You are absolutely right; they would rather hold or sit on them than anything else. 

Mike Paprocki: this is what our attorneys tell us is that they are very hard to get rid of, if you are able to get rid of them at all. 


Dan: What point do IRS liens go away if they do at all? Once a tax payer dies, his family isn’t going to pay $45,000 in liens. 

Mike: I really don’t know the answer to that. That would be questions you would have to ask an attorney. 

Martin: We have candidates on the list that we can get relatively easily. It keeps us building a pipeline and moving in a positive direction. We are working with the prosecutor’s office to see if there are other avenues that we have to gain. 
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FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover

Total expenditures for January were $16,622.15 and the cash balance as of January 31st was $35,286.64. 

NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be Wednesday, March 22nd, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mayor Diane Holcombe, Village of Smithfield to adjourn the meeting; seconded by barb Glessner, Village of Empire; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,
David J. Mitchell, Secretary







As per Tabatha Glover
